We usually rent 2 to 3 cars a year for travel in Europe (mainly France) since we retired early in 1999. We rent through AutoEurope or Kemwel, and usually end up with a Europcar automobile.

We have always relied on our credit card for CDW insurance (except for rentals in Italy). And have never had an accident - except for this past July. Whether to purchase insurance from the broker (AutoEurope), actual rental company (Europecar) or let the CC cover it - is often a topic on Fodors. So I thought I would chronicle my experience with coverage by the CC company. It was finally resolved just today.

We have a Capital One Master Card

- On our first day in France, someone banged into our rear fender while the car was parked in a parking lot. The car was easy to spot in subsequent parking lots because we could identify it by the dented bumper.

- We returned the car in St Malo on July 7 and notified the agent of the damage, and it was so noted on our "return" papers. We took pictures of the damage, but never needed to provide them to anyone.
- On July 11, a charge of 679 Euros for damages was made by Europcar to our credit card
- On about July 28th we received an invoice by US mail dated July 11 for the 679 E charge
- On August 7 we filed an insurance claim with a company called New Hampshire Insurance Company which I assume is the company MC contracted with to handle claims. They sent us an e-mail specifying the documents we needed to send to them, and the documents they would need from Europcar to process the claim. MC stated that they would contact Europcar to obtain the documents from Europcar.
- We sent MC the documents they needed from us
- On Sept 6, we received an e-mail from MC stating that they received all the documents they needed from us, but they had not received any documents from Europcar.
- On Sept 17, we received another e-mail from MC stating they had not received any documents from Europcar.
- On Oct 6, same as above
- On Nov 5, same as above
- On October 17, we called Capital One (not MC) and initiated a chargeback for the 679 Euros
- On Nov 5, MC received the documents they needed from Europcar, but MC did not notify us that they had received them.
- On Dec 2 we received a nastygram by US mail from Europcar, indicating that their invoice of 679 Euros had been rejected by our credit card company, and if we did not pay them within 14 days, the debt would be passed on to their legal department and we would be placed on their "watchlist" and we would not be able to rent a Europcar anywhere in Europe.
- On Dec 3 we called Europcar and "described" the situation to them and asked that they not hand us off to the lawyers, because we were currently trying to resolve the "debt". We then called MC and found out that they had received info from Europcar on Nov 5, and had just "recently" posted a 679 E credit to our Capital One CC. I checked our CapOne on-line account and discovered that the 679 E credit had just posted that late morning (today). I subsequently went to the Europcar web site and submitted a 679 E payment.

We had to deal with MC/New Hampshire Insurance, Europcar, and Capital One to get this resolved. It took 4 months. I don't know if our "chargeback" triggered any action by Europcar. Both MC/New Hampshire Insurance and Europcar "dragged their feet".

Stu Dudley

